

### SHORT-CHANGED:

HOW THE IMF'S TAX POLICIES ARE FAILING WOMEN

### LIST OF ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

**AIDS** – Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome

**ARVs** – Antiretroviral drugs

**CIT** – Corporate Income Tax

**DRM** – Domestic Resource Mobilisation

FAD - Fiscal Affairs Department

FfD - Financing for Development

FY - Fiscal Year

**G77** – Group of 77 Developing Countries

**GDP** – Gross Domestic Product

**GRA** – Ghana Revenue Authority

**GRPS** – Gender Responsive Public Services

**GST** – Goods and Services Tax

**HIPC** – Heavily Indebted Poor Country Initiative

**HIV** – Human Immunodeficiency Virus

**HNWIs** – High Net Worth Individuals

**IFIs** – International Financial Institutions

**ILO** – International Labour Organisation

IMF - International Monetary Fund

**LICs** – Low Income Countries

**LMICs** – Low and Middle-Income Countries

MHM - Menstrual Hygiene Management

NHIS - National Health Insurance Scheme

**OECD** – Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development

**PIT** – Personal Income Tax

PTC - Platform for Collaboration of Tax

PRGF - Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility

**PRGT** – Poverty Reduction and Growth Trust

**PSIA** – Poverty and Social Impact Assessments

SAPs - Structural Adjustment Programmes

**SDG** – Sustainable Development Goal

**SDGs** – Sustainable Development Goals

TA - Technical Assistance

**TPAF** – Tax Policy Assessment Framework

**UAE** – United Arab Emirates

**UN** – United Nations

**UNDP** – United Nations Development Programme

**URA** – Uganda Revenue Authority

**VAT** – Value-Added Tax

VAWG - Violence Against Women and Girls

**WASH** – Water, Sanitation and Hygiene

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table of contents	3
Executive summary	4
Summary recommendations to the IN	/IF and national governments5
1. Introduction	6
The root causes of gender inequalit address them	y and the need for the IMF to7
How IMF advice to countries harms	s women's rights9
Cuts to public spending	9
Regressive instead of progressive t	ax policy advice9
An over-emphasis on VAT	9
Taxes on the informal sector	
2. How to raise income in a progressi	ve and gender responsive way 14
A distributional analysis as the sta	rting point14
Bolstering direct taxes on higher in	ncome earners and corporates15
Capital Gains and Property Tax	
3. How to spend income in a gender re	esponsive way18
Conclusion	21
Dogommondations	20

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

In recent years the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and other multilateral institutions have placed an increased emphasis on gender inequality and the need to address it. This trend has peaked since the 17 Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) were agreed by the international community in 2015. Yet so far, its approach has been largely instrumental, promoting gender equality as a vehicle for achieving increased economic growth, and proposing simplistic solutions like facilitating women's access to paid jobs. The IMF – like other institutions – has failed to acknowledge that the macroeconomic and tax policy advice it gives to countries reflects and reinforces patriarchal power structures, entrenching, rather than transforming, gender inequality.

Macroeconomic policies, such as taxation, can play a central role in transforming gendered power relations and challenging patriarchal structures and institutions, by facilitating systematic investments in public services, infrastructure and social protection. This should form part of wider strategies to meet national, regional and global commitments on women and girls' rights, including tackling economic inequality and violence, and the financing of wider development.

Gender responsive tax and expenditure policies should be at the heart of the IMF's efforts to tackle gender inequality, but they currently are not.¹ In its 2018 publication, *How to Operationalize Gender Issues in Country Work*, the IMF has recognised for the first time that its macroeconomic policy advice may have 'differential gender impact[s]... that could exacerbate gender inequality'. However it has not yet effectively systematised the process of investigating the gendered impacts of its policy advice at country level. The guidance note doesn't mention tax as an area where there are differential impacts, nor has it put forward any guidance on what the alternative policy advice might resemble.²

Macroeconomic policies, including taxation and spending, are neither gender neutral nor apolitical. In fact, decisions around how resources are raised, managed and allocated are inherently gendered and political. This is both in terms of who makes the decisions and the ways they impact upon particular countries and groups of women and girls within those countries. In this way, tax is a profoundly feminist

This briefing argues that the IMF must urgently analyse the differentiated impacts of its tax policy advice on men and women, particularly women living in poverty. We believe the IMF should switch its focus away from largely regressive indirect taxes, such as

Value-Added Tax (VAT), towards more progressive taxes that are directly linked to income and wealth, such as Personal Income Tax (PIT), Corporate Income Tax (CIT), Capital Gains Tax (CGT) and Property Tax.

If the IMF was to make its tax policy advice consistent with an objective to reduce gender inequality, then advice should be grounded in evidence for taxes which will be gender-just and progressive and play the most meaningful role in redistributing wealth to ensure the rights of all women and girls are fulfilled. Progressive taxes ensure that individuals as well as businesses with higher incomes pay a higher share of their income or profits in tax. Because gender discrimination means that women generally earn less than men and have less profitable and productive enterprises, a progressive system of taxation would prevent women on low incomes from being locked into, or pushed further into, poverty because of heavy tax payments. It would also support the fulfilment of their wider social and economic rights by funding quality, gender responsive public services, infrastructure and social protection.

# SUMMARY RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE IMF AND NATIONAL GOVERNMENTS

- 1. The IMF and national governments should contribute towards the creation of an enabling macroeconomic environment for women's rights by adopting an evidence-based comprehensive approach to defining, identifying and addressing how its taxation and wider policy advice impacts upon different groups of women.
- 2. Minimise and mitigate the regressive impacts of indirect taxes such as VAT and taxes on the informal economy, and commit to pursuing a progressive, gender-just approach to tax that effectively redistributes wealth and contributes to the achievement of women's rights by taxing those with the most ability to pay.
- 3. Commit to ensuring that tax revenue is allocated and spent in order to meet global commitments on women's rights, including women's economic rights and ending violence against women and girls, and that this is done in a way that is democratic, transparent and accountable.



### 1. INTRODUCTION

'From our work at the IMF, we know that the fiscal system can help to reduce inequality through careful design of tax and spending policies. Think about making taxation more progressive, improving access to health and education, and putting in place effective and targeted social programmes. Yet these policies are hard to design and - because they create winners and losers - they create resistance and require courage. Nevertheless, we need to get to grips with it, and make sure that "inclusion" is given as much weight as "growth" in the design of policies. Yes, we need inclusive growth.'4

Christine Lagarde, Managing Director IMF, 2014

As one of the most powerful global institutions shaping macroeconomic policies, the IMF has a major influence on fiscal policy in most countries. This includes many resource-constrained countries in the Global South. In order to receive a loan from the IMF, countries must commit to adopting a set of prescribed economic policies, a bind known as policy conditionality.5 The IMF also undertakes annual in-country surveillance of its 189 member countries a process known as an Article IV consultation.<sup>6</sup> The surveillance reports include further far-reaching policy advice to national governments, which countries that are in a loan programme or seeking to enter into a loan programme are largely compelled to follow, limiting the fiscal space countries have to determine their own economic policies. Many such macroeconomic policy prescriptions relate to taxation and resource mobilisation. These typically include public spending cuts and other associated austerity measures, along with reductions in trade tariffs, with efforts to off-set the subsequent funding shortfall through expanding regressive, largely genderdiscriminatory taxes such as Value-Added Tax (VAT).

Feminist economists and women's rights activists have long drawn attention to the patriarchal power structures which mean that – among other things – women:

- 1. undertake the vast majority of unpaid care work;
- 2. are much less likely to be the owners of property or capital;
- 3. are largely employed in the informal economy or in exploitative low paid jobs within the formal sphere;
- 4. are subjected to systematic levels of gender-based violence;
- 5. face exclusion from political and economic decision-making from household to global level.<sup>7</sup>

Such entrenched discrimination based on gender as well as other aspects of women's identities – including race, class, age, caste, geographical location, sexual orientation and gender identity, migrant and reproductive status – means that macroeconomic policies, including taxation and spending, are neither gender neutral nor apolitical.

Macroeconomic policies, such as taxation, can potentially play a central role in supporting a transformation in gendered power relations and challenging patriarchal structures and institutions by facilitating systematic investments in public services, infrastructure and social protection. This should form part of wider strategies to meet national, regional

and global commitments on women and girls' rights, including tackling economic inequality and violence, and the financing of wider development. Such commitments include the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) and the Protocol to the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights on the Rights of Women in Africa.

However, this potential remains lamentably unmet by governments around the world and international macroeconomic policy agenda setters like the IMF.<sup>8</sup> The IMF's instrumental and superficial approach to gender equality, combined with the harmful impacts of the majority of its policy advice and lending conditionalities, means that in most cases, it is likely to be doing more harm than good.

Over the past five years, gender has increasingly been on the IMF's agenda. In 2013, the IMF's research on emerging issues – including gender equality and income inequality – recognised that some of these are "macro-critical" – i.e. that they are relevant to the fulfilment of its mandate. The IMF's mandate is to ensure stability of the international monetary system and all macroeconomic and financial sector issues that bear on global stability. Increasing female labour force participation was (and still is) seen as key to boosting growth. Advice from 2015 for staff to 'consider' gender when developing surveillance reports has now been deepened in a 2018 Guidance Note, which recognises that macroeconomic policies may have differentiated, negative impacts on women.

However, despite increasingly talking about gender inequality, <sup>12</sup> most of its crucial macroeconomic policy advice and conditionalities – particularly in relation to tax and austerity – continue to exacerbate the economic injustices women face. As explored in this briefing, the IMF is still failing to shape its policy advice in ways that will tip the balance and enable an urgent and dramatic redistribution of wealth away from the top 1%, where money and power is currently becoming increasingly concentrated, back to accountable and sovereign governments for investment in gender equality and the public good.

The IMF must urgently analyse the differentiated impact of its tax policy advice on men and women, particularly women living in poverty. We believe the IMF should switch its focus away from largely regressive indirect taxes, such as Value-Added Tax (VAT), towards more progressive taxes that directly target wealth, such as Personal Income Tax (PIT), Corporate Income Tax (CIT), Capital Gains Tax and Property Tax.

To reform tax policy so that it works for women, better data and more research is needed. Relatively little quantitative research on the differential impacts of taxes on men and women separately has taken place in the Global South. In part, this is because data on the gender split of incomes and taxes paid is not readily available in these countries. The IMF should use its position and global reach to drive investment into data collection systems and help build capacity for government institutions to collect gender disaggregated data on incomes and tax payments.

Regressive tax means that a higher proportion of an individual's income is paid in tax as the total amount of income decreases. Consumption taxes such as VAT and Goods and Services Tax (GST) are the taxes that are most likely to be regressive. Excise taxes can also be regressive.

Progressive tax does the opposite and raises the proportion of an individual's income paid in tax as that income increases. Income taxes including Personal Income Tax (PIT), Corporate Income Tax (CIT), as well as Property Tax and Capital Gains Tax, are usually progressive.

# The root causes of gender inequality and the need for the IMF to address them

Patriarchal norms that privilege men, particularly white men from the Global North, over women, particularly women of colour from poor communities in the Global South, underpin social, political and economic relationships and decision-making within families, communities, the state and global governance institutions. Women and girls face discrimination, poverty, limitations on their mobility, violations of their sexual and reproductive health rights and multiple forms of violence, simply because they are female.

Social norms that designate women as 'nurturers' mean that globally, women take on three times as much unpaid care and domestic work as men. <sup>13</sup> This disproportionate care burden is greatly exacerbated in contexts of poverty where there is no access to affordable care services for children or elderly relatives, or where women must travel long distances – often on foot – to fetch water and fuel for cooking, or to access critical health care, including services vital to women's sexual and reproductive health rights. The physical demand this places on women's bodies and their time can limit their right to engage in decent paid work opportunities, political decision-making or rest and leisure.

The responsibility for unpaid care and domestic work within households and communities is often shared by girls, a factor which contributes to girls being less likely to complete their education than boys. Better infrastructure outside schools, such as freely accessible clean water and sanitation, as well as improved health care and safe public transport, is urgently needed to reduce the unpaid care and domestic work burden of all women, and to help ensure that girls are not prevented from attending school.<sup>14</sup>

Significant funding and political will is also needed to improve infrastructure inside schools, for example to provide water, sanitation and hygiene (WASH) facilities and menstrual hygiene management (MHM). A 2014 UNESCO report estimates that one in 10 girls in sub-Saharan Africa miss school during their menstrual cycle, in large part due to an absence of such facilities.<sup>15</sup>

Feminist economists and activists have long argued that unpaid care and domestic work – which is fundamental to the social reproduction of human beings, societies and economies – needs to be recognised, both in terms of its inherent value, as well as its major contribution to the economy, as well as reduced and redistributed. <sup>16</sup> Reduction and redistribution needs to happen beyond the household – unpaid care work also needs to be redistributed from households and communities to the state through the provision of quality universally accessible gender responsive public services (GRPS). Target 5.4 of the SDGs highlights the need to recognise and redistribute unpaid care for the first time in a global set of commitments.

# GENDER RESPONSIVE PUBLIC SERVICES (GRPS): DEFINITION

To be gender responsive, services need to be designed and delivered in direct consultation with particular groups of women, including the most marginalised, to ensure their specific rights and needs are addressed, and that there is a direct line of accountability to the state as the principal human rights duty-bearer. These services include infrastructure such as water and sanitation, roads and transport, electricity and care services, including early childcare, healthcare and care of the elderly. ActionAid's GRPS framework (page 20) elaborates on how these services need to be universal, free, accessible, appropriate and accountable.

Women are prevented from earning equal incomes to men because of their burden of unpaid care work; both women and girls fill the gaps when publiclyfunded services are absent or cut. The gender gap in earnings is also fuelled by discriminatory norms that deny women equal pay for work of equal value and see women concentrated in the most low paid, least productive and vulnerable forms of work, where many frequently experience violence and harassment.<sup>17</sup> The International Labour Organisation (ILO) has found that in developing countries 82% of women were in vulnerable forms of employment in 2017, compared to 72% of men. 18 Vulnerable employment refers to own account workers<sup>19</sup> and contributing family workers who are likely to lack elements of decent work such as regular incomes, job security, social security and a voice at work, including collective bargaining rights.<sup>20</sup> Women are also less likely to own or control assets such as property or land, which limits their earning potential, for instance denying them access to credit<sup>21</sup> and ability to farm their own land.

GRPS are also key to prevent and respond to the endemic levels of violence against women and girls (VAWG). Globally, one in three women will experience violence in their lifetime. 22 This is most often committed by an intimate or former intimate partner, but is also perpetuated at the hands of family members, colleagues, teachers, the police and other authorities, corporate entities, acquaintances and complete strangers. Women and girls regularly endure threats and acts of physical violence, including murder, as well as verbal harassment, economic coercion and control, and sexual assault and abuse, whether in their homes, in public spaces, schools and universities, or at their places of work. VAWG also includes harmful practices such as early, child and forced marriage, female genital mutilation and so-called 'honour' based violence. Alongside financing measures to tackle the harmful social norms that underpin VAWG, states urgently need to boost investments in specialist health and psychosocial support services, women's shelters, gender responsive police and justice services so that perpetrators can be held accountable, as well as wider infrastructure, such as street lighting and safe transportation.

Decades of tireless campaigning by women's rights organisations and movements all over the world have led to numerous global and regional conventions and frameworks committing governments to end gender inequality and discrimination in all its forms. <sup>23</sup> In order to fulfil these commitments and realise women and girls' human rights, governments must, among other things, urgently maximise their domestic resource base and channel this towards investments in GRPS, including infrastructure and social protection as outlined in ActionAid's framework for GRPS (page 20).

## HOW IMF ADVICE TO COUNTRIES HARMS WOMEN'S RIGHTS

The SDGs have a stand-alone goal of achieving women's empowerment, and gender is integrated throughout. Yet despite explicitly stating its support to the SDGs,<sup>24</sup> IMF policy advice and lending conditionalities still compel countries to follow a path of fiscal consolidation by cutting spending and privatising services, leaving states without the capacity or resources to fulfil their commitments on women's rights and gender equality.

#### Cuts to public spending

The history of IMF macroeconomic policy influence in the Global South, particularly with regards to public spending, is one in which women have been disproportionately and negatively affected. In the 1980s and 90s, many countries in sub-Saharan Africa, Asia and Latin America experienced severe debt crises (a situation which is arising again today)25 and were forced to undergo far-reaching Structural Adjustment Programmes (SAPs) at the behest of the IMF and World Bank. These programmes entailed severe cuts to the public wage bill and expenditure, privatisation of services and assets, deregulation of labour and capital markets for exports, and liberalisation of trade and financial flows. These measures encapsulate the prevailing neoliberal economic model that is underpinned by an assumption that the private sector and the market economy is the most efficient means of increasing productivity and generating economic growth. Shrinking public enterprises and investment in export industries affected women wage earners directly. Other aspects, like cutbacks in public health care, education and food subsidies or social security programs, affected women indirectly by increasing their unpaid care burden and exacerbating existing gender inequalities.26

Still today, IMF macroeconomic policy advice frequently supports fiscal consolidation, which includes cutting public spending and increasing tax revenues without consideration of the gendered effects of these policies. The International Labour Organisation (ILO) has projected that this standard set of austerity measures, accompanied by liberalisation, privatisation and deregulation of economies, will be applied by more than two-thirds of all countries between 2016 and 2020, affecting more than six billion people,<sup>27</sup> half of whom are women and who stand to bear the most painful brunt of such policies.

## Regressive instead of progressive tax policy advice

If the IMF was to make its tax policy advice consistent with an objective to reduce gender inequality, then advice should be grounded in evidence for taxes which will be gender-just and progressive, and play the most meaningful role in redistributing wealth to ensure the rights of all women and girls are fulfilled. Progressive taxes ensure that individuals as well as businesses with higher incomes pay a higher share of their income or profits in tax. Because gender discrimination means that women generally earn less than men, if progressive taxes are effectively implemented and combined with government spending focused on the delivery of good quality GRPS, they would support the fulfilment of women's wider social and economic rights by funding quality, gender responsive public services, infrastructure and social protection.

#### An over-emphasis on VAT

IMF tax policy advice contained in surveillance and loan programmes continues to regularly encourage governments to introduce or raise rates of VAT or sales tax, an indirect tax which can have highly regressive impacts, particularly for women. Partly due to the IMF's advice, consumption taxes – either VAT or Goods and Services Tax (GST) – are found worldwide. As of 2018, 166 of the world's approximately 193 countries employ a VAT.<sup>28</sup> In sub-Saharan Africa, about 25% of tax revenue comes from VAT.<sup>29</sup>

In May 2018 alone, the IMF has been reported to promote introductions or increases to VAT or removing exemptions to VAT rates in Nigeria, Albania, UAE, Egypt, Kuwait, the Bahamas, Oman, Ireland, Kenya and Saudi Arabia through its lending or surveillance activities. <sup>30</sup> Similarly, a study of public IMF documents for all Poverty Reduction and Growth Trust (PRGT)<sup>31</sup> countries in 2013-14 indicates that the IMF discussed VAT in 60% of programmes – 69% in sub-Saharan Africa – mainly with a focus on increasing collection and broadening the base. <sup>32</sup>

In most cases, VAT is almost certain to have regressive, gender-discriminatory impacts because the tax rate is the same no matter an individual's income. Women generally have lower incomes than men because they tend to earn less than men and

#### WHAT IS VAT?

VAT is a type of sales tax that is placed on a product whenever value is added at a stage of production and at the point of retail sale. It is generally levied at each stage in the chain of production and distribution, from raw materials to the final sale, based on the value (price) added at each stage. End consumers pay the full cost of VAT.<sup>33</sup>

A VAT exemption means that a firm does not collect VAT at the final point of sale to consumers. However, the firm will have paid VAT on the inputs it has used in the production process. The VAT burden therefore rests with the firm. This differs from a VAT zero-rating which again means that no VAT is paid on the final product, but the producer can claim a refund for the VAT it has paid on its inputs. Compared to VAT exemptions, zero-ratings are said to require tighter oversight and administration of refunds, and they are consequently less used. However, zero-rating products doesn't produce unfair outcomes between producers. For instance, if women are more involved in the production and sale of goods which are zero-rated, they can then claim back the VAT paid on the inputs just as other producers would if they are selling goods subject to VAT. However, if women run businesses where the final goods are VAT exempt, then they can't claim back the VAT they paid on the inputs and there is an inequality vis-a-vis businesses that produce goods not subject to an exemption.<sup>34</sup>

have less access to and control over money and other financial resources. Women also tend to spend a higher proportion of their income on food and other consumables for their households due to their disproportionate burden of unpaid care work. For these reasons the regressive impacts of VAT or sales tax have a particularly pronounced effect on women. There is evidence that in many Latin American countries, the poorest households spend the highest proportion of their income in consumption tax.<sup>35</sup>

Studies have shown that exemptions or zero-rating on goods such as basic foodstuffs, necessities and fuel for cooking can cushion women, especially those from the poorest households and communities, from the regressive impacts of this tax.<sup>36</sup> For instance, studies carried out in Argentina, Ghana, Mexico, Morocco, South Africa, Uganda and the United Kingdom have found that placing exemptions or zero-ratings on staple goods can successfully avert the heaviest burden of indirect taxes from falling on female-headed households.<sup>37</sup> In India, on the other hand, where

basic food items are not exempted from VAT, female headed households, especially those in the poorest communities, in general pay the highest proportion of their income on such indirect taxes when purchasing food.<sup>38</sup>

An added injustice is when VAT or sales tax is added to feminine hygiene products, such as sanitary towels and tampons. Access to such products is essential for women and girls to be able to go to school and work,<sup>39</sup> determining their rights to dignity and mobility. Campaigns for VAT to be lifted from these products have been successful in Kenya<sup>40</sup> and similarly Goods and Services Tax (GST) has been removed from sanitary products in India.<sup>41</sup>

However, the IMF often advises countries to remove exemptions so that administrative complications are reduced and to improve the effectiveness of tax collection.

The IMF justifies its use of 'regressive but efficient taxes, such as the Value-Added Tax (VAT)' by arguing that it 'can be used to finance progressive spending'.<sup>42</sup> This approach, however, risks continuing the economic marginalisation of women without any evidence that progressive spending is reaching the same women who are out of pocket as result of the regressive tax.

#### Taxes on the informal sector

Informal workers include those who are self-employed, such as street vendors and petty traders in goods or services, as well as subsistence farmers, who grow enough food for their families and perhaps a little extra to sell or exchange. Informal work also includes waged workers in domestic or seasonal agricultural work, as well as subcontracted industrial outworkers who work from their homes or small workshops.<sup>43</sup>

In many countries in the Global South, most economic activity takes place in the informal sector. In South Asia, sub-Saharan Africa and East and South East Asia (excluding China), more than 75% of all jobs are informal. 44 Informal sector work generally falls far short of decent work standards 45 and far beyond the purview of labour laws. Work is typically low paid and insecure, with little, if any, access to social protection such as paid maternity leave, paid sick leave or a pension plan, along with limited opportunities to organise and engage in collective bargaining or other action to defend their rights as workers. Women are more likely than men to work in the informal

# CASE STUDY: IMF TAX POLICY ADVICE TO GHANA AND ZAMBIA 2000-2017

ActionAid reviewed publicly-available IMF documents relating to loan agreements and Article IV consultations for both Ghana and Zambia over the period 2000-2017.

Despite Ghana cutting its poverty rate<sup>46</sup> from 56% in 1992 to 24% in 2013,<sup>47</sup> levels of inequality are growing; the wealthiest 10% consumes 6.8 times the amount of poorest 10%.<sup>48</sup> Furthermore the country ranks 131st out of 188 countries on the gender inequality index<sup>49</sup> and almost a quarter of women in Ghana have experienced intimate partner violence at least once in their lifetime.<sup>50</sup>

There is a similar picture in Zambia where the poverty headcount declined from 62.8% in 2006 to 60.5% in 2010.<sup>51</sup> Yet by some measures inequality is getting worse; the Gini coefficient<sup>52</sup> increased from 0.60 in 2006 to 0.65 in 2010. The situation for women is worse than for men as Zambia ranks 124th out of 188 countries on the gender inequality index. Nearly half (43%) of women in Zambia have experienced intimate partner violence at least once in their lifetime.<sup>53</sup>

Ghana has been engaged in 16 lending programmes since it joined the IMF in 1957. With a programme lasting roughly three years at a minimum, that leaves only about 13 out of 61 years where Ghana has not faced IMF-imposed constraints on its macroeconomic policy. Since 2001, the country has been engaged in three IMF lending programmes, starting with the Heavily Indebted Poor Country Initiative (HIPC) (2001-2006), for which having an IMF programme was a precondition. This loan programme ended in 2006. Ghana was then granted an Extended Credit Facility – an IMF loan specifically for low-income countries with protracted balance of payments problems<sup>54</sup> – from 2009 to 2012 and again from 2015 to 2018.

Zambia has also been granted three IMF loans since 2000: a three-year arrangement under the Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility (PRGF) (2004-2007), a second three-year arrangement under the PRGF (2008-2011) and an Extended Credit Facility (also 2008-2011).<sup>55</sup>

Most of the policy advice to the two countries on tax was contained in the highly influential surveillance reports. Much of the advice was likely to increase the regressive nature of the tax system. The reports included recommendations to increase revenues collected through indirect taxes such as VAT and excise taxes, and to remove exemptions on VAT with no accompanying analysis of how this might affect

those on low incomes, including women.<sup>56</sup>

In fact, none of the policy advice included a gender impact analysis. There was occasional recognition by the IMF of the impact of tax policy changes on low-income groups, but no acknowledgement of (or attempt to measure and mitigate) any potential gender discriminatory impacts and outcomes. For example, in Zambia, when recommending changes to the tax treatment of some unprocessed agricultural goods, medical supplies and drugs from being zero-rated to VAT exempt, the IMF acknowledged that this 'may raise production costs and could lead to some price increases'. But the actual impact of the price increases was not measured, and the mitigating measures suggested – a 1% of GDP increase in 'poverty-reducing expenditures' – seem to refer to changes that were planned anyway in response to other factors, rather than planned to reduce the negative impact of the tax change.<sup>57</sup>

Standard IMF tax policy advice is to remove exemptions because of the administrative complications they introduce into tax collection. For example, in Ghana, the IMF supported the introduction of VAT on petroleum products as well as on real-estate<sup>58</sup> and financial services.<sup>59</sup> Given that women's disproportionate share of unpaid care work can involve sourcing fuel for cooking, such as paraffin or kerosene, and that female-headed households are over-represented among the poorest, VAT on fuel could have very negative consequences for women. A tax on financial services, however, is likely to be progressive because it would be raised on profitable businesses such as banks and financial services which are used by those with higher incomes.

Positively, advice to both Zambia and Ghana on taxing their mining sectors cautioned against granting tax holidays and Corporate Income Tax (CIT) exemptions.<sup>60</sup>

Overall, however, with a few exceptions, <sup>61</sup> in the numerous documents we reviewed there was little advocacy for an increased role for more progressive types of tax, such as Personal Income Tax, Property Tax or Capital Gains, as a means to increase the revenues raised from those most capable of paying in order to address gender and wider social and economic inequalities. <sup>62</sup>

sector and to be clustered in the types of work that are the most vulnerable and least well-paid. 63 For example, one of the most vulnerable forms of informal employment is contributing family work, when workers are employed without direct pay in family businesses or farms. In developing countries, contributing family work accounted for 42.3% of female employment in 2018, compared to 20.2% of male employment. 64 This type of work can limit women's autonomy and decision-making power in the household.

Despite high concentrations of poor, socially and economically marginalised groups within the informal sector, and the deeply gendered and discriminatory ways in which women and men are organised within it, the IMF sees taxing the informal sector as an important way of increasing tax revenue in low-income countries. For instance, IMF staff advised Zambia to reduce government borrowing through 'improving tax administration and widening the tax base by further bringing the informal sector into the tax base'. <sup>65</sup>

There is no fixed definition of what constitutes an informal sector tax. In our study of tax payments in one municipal area in Ghana, the local authority reported several sources of revenue that could be classified as an informal sector tax. These included trading licences and fees, rates and permits, and fines and penalties.<sup>66</sup> On top of this are user fees which people must pay to access services such as waste removal from the market or shops, and the public toilet.<sup>67</sup> Women and men who work in the informal sector often already pay taxes, such as taxes to local government which may not be captured in national level statistics, and user fees to access services such as toilets, water and healthcare. These can place a disproportionate burden on women given their reproductive health needs and their unpaid care responsibilities, including caring for children, the elderly and the sick. Research carried out in Uganda on taxes paid by market traders, who are disproportionately women, has found that these taxes are regressive and place a higher burden on women who trade in smaller items than men,

### MARKET TAXATION IN IN THE GA WEST MUNICIPAL DISTRICT OF GHANA: A RAW DEAL FOR WOMEN

The taxes that are raised in the informal sector in Ghana are many and varied. They include market fees and levies, rents and fees that could be considered a tax, such as fees for use of a toilet that is owned and controlled by the local authority.

In 2005, the government introduced the tax stamp, targeting informal sector activities. It is collected from small-scale self-employed workers in the informal sector on a quarterly basis. Businesses are grouped according to business type and class/size, which should make it a relatively more progressive tax. The Ghana Revenue Authority (GRA) officials 'sell' tax stamps which the payee is then supposed to display in their shop or at their site of business.<sup>68</sup>

ActionAid interviewed 130 women and 25 men living in the Ga West Municipal District of Ghana in the Greater Accra region, to find out about the tax payments that they were making. <sup>69</sup> More than half (58%) of the sample were traders by occupation, demonstrating that a large number of women work in this role in this area of Ghana.

Just less than half (49%) of the sample felt that the taxes they paid were not fair, while 12.5% believed that they should not have to pay tax at all. In order to

levy the tax stamp on small businesses the GRA is supposed to interview businesses before imposing a provisional tax based on their income. The taxpayer is then expected to file tax returns at the end of the year to enable the GRA to determine its final tax. However, the traders we interviewed were not aware that they were required to go to the GRA offices to open a tax file or to submit a tax return for their businesses. Instead, the GRA visits their business premises and imposes a tax based on the size of their stores and the type of merchandise they sell. <sup>70</sup>

In these comments the interviewees reflect on the difficulty they have paying tax:

"As women we need the money to take care of our families, but we pay (tax and levies) and we see no improvement in our conditions"

"Petty traders like me should not pay tax because we don't get enough profit from the things we sell"

"I don't know what they use our money for"



who trade bigger items such as livestock. 71,72 A study carried out in Ghana also found that overall market taxes were regressive as larger traders pay a monthly fee that is less in total than the daily fee. Politically-connected traders who were related to local chiefs and/or tax collectors were found to often be informally exempted from market fees. 73

These findings demonstrate that the IMF should map and analyse the distributional impacts of all the taxes already paid by people working in the informal sector, disaggregated by gender, before advising governments on changes to taxes that will affect the informal sector.

#### A LONG WAY FROM DECENT WORK: CONDITIONS FOR WOMEN TRADERS AT NAKONDE MARKET, ZAMBIA

About 90% of the traders in the Nakonde district of northern Zambia are women. Many of the women reported a major lack of public services to maintain the market place and support their right to decent work. The market has no running water and only one toilet, which is managed by the council. Women must pay K2.00 each (about US\$ 20 cents) each time they want to use it. Although the markets are cleaned by the local authority, there is no designated refuse area. Traders have picked a small open corner within the market to deposit rubbish. This makes the market extremely unsanitary, especially for most traders who are women and work in the market with children on their backs because there are no early-years childcare facilities.

# WOMEN DEMAND BETTER PUBLIC SERVICES IN ZAMBIA

ActionAid supports women to represent their rights to those in government (duty bearers) who can act with public funding to improve public services. ActionAid Zambia worked with women in the Kantaba area to demand access to clean water from their government.

Citizens of Kataba were collecting water from shallow sources on the Zambezi plains, which resulted in widespread health problems especially among infants. It took women and girls an average of 50 minutes to access the unsafe water. However, after action by the women's groups directed at local government, the local authority installed a borehole and water pump in the Kataba area. Travel time to fetch water has reduced from 50 minutes to 10 to 15 minutes and the instances of diarrhoeal diseases are much reduced.

## 2. HOW TO RAISE INCOME IN A PROGRESSIVE AND GENDER RESPONSIVE WAY

#### A distributional analysis as the starting point

As we have already stated, taxation plays a key role in the fulfilment of women's rights. Tax offers governments the most sustainable and dependable way to maximise and mobilise domestic resources to deliver good quality GRPS and other policies that will end gender inequality. Patriarchal power structures situate women – especially women from groups facing additional forms of identity-based discrimination – in a position of relative social, economic and political disadvantage. This leads to gendered patterns of employment and spending, which in turn means different types of tax will impact men and women differently.

In 2001, the IMF and World Bank began to conduct Poverty and Social Impact Assessments (PSIA) of key policy conditions in their macroeconomic programmes. to assess their potential impact on poverty. Work on PSIA was scaled back in the IMF from around 2005 and there has been very little incidence analysis of tax reforms in IMF programmes since then.74 But as the Ghana and Zambia case studies show, IMF tax policy advice is rarely accompanied by any form of distributional or gender analysis. The analysis presented above demonstrates that such an ungendered approach does not, however, hold gender neutral impacts - quite the contrary. Both past and current tax policy advice frequently encourages countries to raise additional revenues they need through more regressive types of taxation like VAT, rather than through progressive taxes.75

Independent incidence analyses which study the effect of different taxes on inequality or the tax burden on different income levels have been carried out by academics in some low-income countries. There have also been a few studies of the gendered impacts of taxation. A recent working paper published by the IMF investigates the macroeconomic and distributional impacts of VAT, Personal Income Tax (PIT) and Corporate Income Tax (CIT) in low-income countries (LICs). It finds that VAT has the least efficiency costs but is particularly regressive in low-income countries, whereas PIT and CIT have considerably better distributional impacts, as most of the tax burdens fall on rich urban households.

A 2011 study on the impact of different taxes on inequality analysed data from more than 150 countries during 1989–2010 and found that, on average, Personal Income Tax (PIT) was mildly progressive

(reducing the Gini coefficient by 0.09 for each 1% of GDP it collected); Corporate Income Tax (CIT) highly progressive (reducing Gini by 0.7); customs and excise duties mildly regressive (increasing Gini by 0.23 and 0.26 respectively); and VAT moderately regressive (Gini +0.49).80

Data on men and women's individual income, taxation and spending is not readily available in low-income and middle-income countries. However, we know where women are in the economy: in the poorest paid informal jobs, overburdened with unpaid care and domestic work and with much less access to, control over and ownership of economic assets and decision-making.<sup>81</sup> Therefore, gender blind and regressive tax policies can hold back progress on women's human rights and exacerbate women's economic inequality even further.

The IMF has said it will pilot VAT impact assessments including a gender dimension. So far there has been just one such report<sup>82</sup> - a 2018 IMF country report for Nigeria – which includes analysis of the impact of a change to VAT on the population. The report models the impact of six scenarios that combine increases in VAT rates and compliance on revenues and different measures of poverty and inequality - a useful exercise to assess the impact of tax policy change prior to its adoption.83 However, in only one of the six scenarios does the report calculate the different impacts of VAT increases for male and female-headed households. This is a start, but doesn't enable any comparison between the different scenarios.84 But given that the actual impacts on men and women are better revealed through individual data rather than household data, the collection and analysis of gender disaggregated data is required for a truly gendered distributional analysis.

In another potentially significant development, the IMF and World Bank are developing a new Tax Policy Assessment Framework (TPAF) tool, aimed at helping decision-makers assess the various trade-offs of tax policy. The TPAF will take the shape of a publicly available website compiling IMF and World Bank advice on how to design and assess different types of tax including PIT, property, wealth, VAT and CIT in one place. It is vital that the equity considerations for each type of tax is included and explicitly includes gender.<sup>85</sup>

#### Bolstering direct taxes on higher income earners and corporates

Direct tax includes Personal and Corporate Income Tax (i.e. taxes on corporate profits) and is the most progressive tax that exists in most countries. It therefore has the potential to address social and economic inequalities based on gender, class, religion, sexual orientation and migrant status, among others, by redistributing resources from the wealthiest to the poorest, notably by funding gender responsive public services, infrastructure and social protection. Although there are signs that the wealthiest individuals and corporates in low and middle-income countries are evading or under-paying the income taxes due from them, the IMF is reticent about calling out this tax gap because it requires confronting political interests. But economic justice for women, as well as wider social equity for all, cannot be achieved whilst this major gap persists.

#### Corporate Income Tax

Corporate Income Tax (CIT) makes up twice as much of government revenues in low and middle-income countries (16%) as it does in high-income ones

(8%). <sup>86</sup> This shows the importance of CIT in these countries, indicating that it is a source of revenue that must be protected. While the IMF does discourage governments from granting tax incentives and tax holidays to companies, this practice remains popular. ActionAid found that for 15 developing countries that report the value of their corporate tax breaks, 12 forgo revenues of more than 0.5% GDP – amounting to billions of dollars every year -and this is likely to be an underestimate. <sup>87</sup>

The IMF has not done enough to bolster the vital revenue developing countries could gain from corporate taxes. IMF director Christine Lagarde stated in 2014 that 'there would be more revenue for all if countries resisted the temptation to compete with each other on taxes to attract business. By definition, a race to the bottom leaves everybody at the bottom'. 88 Yet the IMF has contributed to the race to the bottom through recommendations to countries to lower their corporate tax rates; a review of IMF recommendations to countries between 1996 and 2008 found that there was a recommendation to reduce corporate tax rates in 16% of IMF papers. 89

Since then, the IMF has recognised that the effects of one country's tax rules and practices on others (so-called 'international tax spillovers') are significant and that the institutional framework for addressing this



is weak. Tax avoidance by multinational corporations is widespread and has been estimated to cost developing countries between US\$100 billion<sup>90</sup> and US\$200 billion<sup>91</sup> a year in lost tax revenue.<sup>92</sup> The IMF has not done enough to work with other global players in international tax such as the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) and the United Nations (UN) on ways to address and reverse the downward pressure on corporate tax revenues. As a result, governments have limited funds to spend addressing gender inequality.

#### Personal Income Tax

Men are more likely to be in formal salaried employment and in receipt of incomes that are above the threshold for PIT, due to the patriarchal nature of the economy and society, which leads to gender segregation in the labour force and sees women concentrated in lower-paid roles and paid less for work of equal value. If a Personal Income Tax has a threshold which ensures people earning a low-income are not taxed and marginal rates are set at appropriate levels, then it will act as a progressive way to raise tax. However, we cannot assume that because the structure of direct tax (both Corporate and Personal) is progressive in theory, that the outcome of the tax is progressive in practice.

In Uganda, for instance, an analysis of 71 government officials (the majority of whom are likely to be men given that men dominate political decision-making roles in Uganda) and their tax compliance over the period 2011/2012 to 2013/2014 found that although they all had stakes in commercial enterprises, only one of them paid Personal Income Tax in those three years and the companies they were associated with also did not comply with their tax obligations. Research into tax payments by company directors in Uganda found that they too were paying very little in tax even though their companies were among the top taxpayers. 4

In a bid to tackle this problem, the Ugandan tax authority established a High Net Worth Individual unit in 2015 which has succeeded in gathering much higher tax revenues from this group. 95 However, the evidence on the under-enforcement of tax before 2015, and the serious under-resourcing of tax authorities in developing countries, is indicative of a problem that is likely to be widespread in low-income countries.

The IMF is aware of the difficulty of enforcing tax collection from the wealthy. A senior staff member from the Fiscal Affairs Department said that 'the problem with progressivity is collecting Corporate Income Tax and tax from the upper quintile. That is an increasing focus of our work, but it is hard to do

because of political economy, technical capacity and tax avoidance'.96

One reason the IMF shies away from confronting these challenges head on is that it claims to be apolitical based on its Articles of Agreement, 97 and sees tackling political economy obstacles (meaning obstacles that arise from entrenched relationships between political and economic processes and power) as beyond its remit. Instead, IMF staff focus on other 'easier to collect' taxes such as VAT when advising countries, which will only deliver regressive, gender-discriminatory tax systems and low tax morale.98

As such, the IMF rarely advocates ways to increase the tax base through Personal Income Tax in its policy advice. For example, an analysis of IMF advice to five countries, including Ghana, from 2005-2010 found no evidence that the IMF had suggested changes to make PIT more or less progressive.<sup>99</sup>

At a time when globally the richest 1% are on course to control as much as two-thirds of the world's wealth by 2030, it is unacceptable for the wealthiest in any society not to be paying the taxes they are legally obliged to. 100 This is critical to addressing growing inequality: wealth is accumulating at the top and being hollowed out underneath – a mushroom economy – with women carrying a disproportionate load through their paid and unpaid work. Given its power and influence in shaping tax and wider macroeconomic policies, the IMF has a key role to play and must commit to confronting such 'political economy' obstacles.

Any policy advice on tax, as well as the tax policies themselves, are political and deeply gendered by default, because any change in the tax burden on individuals will create differentiated impacts based on social and economic status and identity. By sticking to recommendations on VAT the IMF is failing to draw attention to the large amounts of revenue that are being foregone through tax evasion and avoidance.

### Capital Gains and Property Tax

Wealth is distributed even more unequally than income, including between men and women. 101 For example, despite being the majority of farmers and producers in many countries, women own less than 20% of the world's agricultural land. 102 A household survey of 800 men and women recently conducted by ActionAid Ghana found that women are less likely to be owners or have rights to assets which are held by a household including the house, agricultural land and means of transportation. Out of 485 female respondents, only three women were sole agricultural land owners compared to 60 out of 474 men. 105

### TAX GAPS AND FUNDING SHORTFALLS FOR WOMEN'S PROTECTION CENTRES IN UGANDA

In Uganda, tax revenue lost in this way has contributed to huge gaps in financing that is essential if the government is to meet its obligations to achieve gender equality. This includes commitments to eliminate violence against women and girls (VAWG.) Over half of all women in Uganda (56%) have experienced violence at least once since the age of 15, mostly at the hands of a current or former

intimate partner.<sup>103</sup> Yet the Ministry of Gender, which has responsibility for delivering the country's Domestic Violence Act (2010), receives just 1% of the national budget.<sup>104</sup> Uganda has only 16 women's protection centres in a country of 40 million people, all of which are managed by women's rights and civil society organisations in partnership with the Ministry of Gender and other public service providers.

As a result, taxing wealth or the income generated from wealth is another important component of a progressive tax system that would help developing countries raise sufficient funds to plug the huge gaps in gender responsive public service provision.

Moreover, the study of taxation of high net worth individuals in Uganda<sup>106</sup> (see page 16) suggested that wealth tended to be invested in property and land. In many rural areas, the symbols of wealth include large chunks of (agricultural) land and livestock.<sup>107</sup>

However, Capital Gains and Property Taxes, which target those most able to pay, are often under-utilised or under-enforced in developing countries.

Regrettably, a major obstacle to taxing the wealthy in this way is, again, the prevalence of tax avoidance and evasion by the rich. Recent academic research suggests that roughly 8% of all household financial wealth – about 10% of global GDP – is held offshore in low-tax jurisdictions, and roughly three-quarters of this goes unreported. <sup>108</sup> For developing countries, the figures are even starker. Some 22% of all Latin American financial wealth is estimated to be held overseas, and for Africa, the number rises to 30%. <sup>109</sup>

If the income generated from property, land and other assets are not being taxed this creates gender bias in the tax system.<sup>110</sup> As with other direct taxes, Property and Capital Gains taxes are likely to be resisted by those who will be affected by them. The way to improve enforcement of these taxes is with political will and compliance from the government alongside meaningful support from institutions like the IMF and OECD, including global measures to address tax avoidance and evasion through base erosion and profit shifting into tax havens.<sup>111</sup> Civil society has been and will continue playing a key role in holding governments to account on tax justice, including women's rights organisations and the broader feminist movement.<sup>112</sup>

The IMF's recent work on inequality in the October 2017 *Fiscal Monitor* recognises the role of progressive taxation and wealth taxation in reducing inequality. <sup>113</sup> But it is vital that the IMF demonstrates a commitment to the enforcement of progressive taxes in its correspondence and advice to governments.

## 3. HOW TO SPEND INCOME IN A GENDER RESPONSIVE WAY

Ensuring tax policies are gender-just and socially equitable in the way that they are raised is just one side of the coin of ensuring economic justice for women. The ways in which domestic resources, including tax revenues, are spent, which services and sectors are prioritised, and who gets to decide on behalf of whom, are also fundamental to the fulfilment of women's rights and to governments meeting their commitments in this regard.<sup>114</sup>

However, as we have heard, IMF loan conditionalities can effectively limit the amounts governments can spend on public goods and services, and influence which sectors are faced with cuts or prioritised for investment. In doing so it undermines both state sovereignty as well as the 'social contract' between states and citizens. The IMF is advocating for increased investments in infrastructure, education and early-years childcare in some country contexts (and now includes this as a conditionality in its lending programmes in Jordan and Egypt)<sup>115,116</sup> in order to help address gender inequality. However, this is being done largely with the aim of increasing women's labour force participation rather than the fulfilment of their rights. No attention is given to the quality of work women are able to engage in (which may be severely disempowering), nor is there recognition of the harmful impacts on governments' abilities to raise and spend domestic resources contained in much of the IMF's policy advice and conditionality.

Taxation needs to be spent in a way that is transparent and accountable to all citizens, including women working in the informal economy and providers of unpaid care. A critical prerequisite to public services being gender responsive, is women's active participation in the development of budgets through gender-budgeting approaches. In addition there needs to be public scrutiny of how resources are spent and the quality, accessibility and appropriateness of the services delivered.

In the research carried out by ActionAid with communities in Ghana and Zambia, women and men were paying taxes but seeing very few public services delivered. These gaps in service provision have severe – even fatal – consequences for women.

#### GENDER BUDGETING

Gender budgeting aims to ensure that government programmes and policies can promote women's economic development and gender equality. Firstly, the process must analyse the budget to see how financial resources are allocated with respect to different genders. After assessing the specific needs, fiscal authorities can use gender budgeting to set key goals, allocate funds correspondingly, and monitor and evaluate achievements.<sup>117</sup>

The process of gender budgeting includes conceiving, planning, approving, executing, monitoring, analysing and auditing budgets in a way which explicitly tracks what proportion of public funds are being targeted to women and girls compared to men and boys. It should engage women from all income groups collectively in decision-making relating to public spending, service design and delivery and holding governments to account.

Although gender budgeting has been adopted in many countries, the quality of design, scope and implementation varies enormously. India, Rwanda and Bangladesh have been cited as among the best examples. The IMF has produced research on gender budgeting initiatives and has developed a dataset to track which countries are implementing gender budgeting.

However, focusing on gender budgeting alone will not generate the systems change that is needed and it must form part of a bigger effort to transform economic structures so that they promote women's rights.

## THE LACK OF PUBLIC SERVICES: REAL LIFE IMPACTS ON WOMEN IN GHANA AND ZAMBIA

#### Major gaps in services provision in the Ga West Municipal District of Ghana<sup>121</sup>

In a survey of 130 women and 25 men living in the Greater Accra region of Ghana, ActionAid found that, although many people were paying taxes, there were serious gaps in public service provision, which were also of poor quality. Although the responses are not disaggregated by gender, these shortfalls will almost certainly be felt most acutely by women given their socially-ascribed role as principal providers of unpaid care. 122 We found that:

- 74% of the respondents didn't have access to publicly provided water.
- 24% of the respondents had access to sanitation services, but these were only free for 2% of the respondents.
- Only 68% of the respondents said that they had access to health care services, and of this number just 20% said that the services were free.
- 71% of respondents reported having access to education, but only 65% said that they were able to access it for free.
- The majority of those surveyed by ActionAid were not satisfied with the way their taxes were used.
   These are a few of their answers when asked why they had rated the use of funds as low:

"I don't see enough public service in my community"

"There are problems with sanitation in the communities"

"Schools have less infrastructure, fewer chairs and unqualified teachers"

#### Failure to invest carries fatal consequences for women in the Sesheke district of Zambia<sup>123</sup>

The Maondo community in the Sesheke district of south western Zambia is faced with a severe shortage of good quality education, water and health facilities, with literally fatal consequences for some women.

Maondo primary school buildings are dilapidated grassthatched classroom blocks. The lack of adequate toilets and water facilities leads to some girls being unable to attend school during their periods.



There is no health clinic in the Maondo area. The government started to construct a clinic, but it remains incomplete. Some women have died during childbirth as a result. Some HIV patients reported having to walk 30km to the nearest clinic to access Antiretroviral drugs (ARVs). Some women living with HIV/AIDS said that this distance was too much for them to walk. This meant that they were not able to consistently access treatment, leading to some of them becoming frequently sick while others had fallen chronically ill and died.

#### WOMEN DEMANDING THEIR RIGHTS

ActionAid Ghana and ActionAid Zambia are actively involved working with women and girls in the communities where the research (on page 19) took place. ActionAid Ghana is working with the Young Urban Women's Movement in the Ga West Municipal District. Together, they have conducted an audit

of public services and are using the findings in advocacy engagements with government. Over the coming months ActionAid Zambia will be organising meetings with local authorities to communicate the inadequacies in public services and press for improvements.

## ACTIONAID'S FRAMEWORK FOR GENDER RESPONSIVE PUBLIC SERVICES

ActionAid's framework for Gender Responsive Public Services (GRPS) includes four core elements that are necessary to ensure that women's rights – including their rights to participate in economic decision-making – are fulfilled. Public services need to be: 124

- 1. Publicly funded, with attention to the share of budgets, the size of government revenues, the gender sensitivity of budget allocations and public scrutiny to ensure funds arrive and services are delivered.
- 2. Publicly delivered and universal not privatised. Services should be free as any user fee will effectively be a regressive tax.
- 3. Gender equitable and inclusive. This includes accessibility, both physical and social, as socially ostracised groups may find it impossible to access a service because of discrimination.
- 4. Focused on quality in line with a human rights framework.

Social protection is another critical element of public services that governments need to provide to address gender inequality, along with wider poverty and inequality. Social protection includes paid parental leave, old age pensions, child benefit and disability benefits. In recent years the IMF and the World Bank have played an influential role in shaping national social protection policies: around 10% of IMF loans contain conditionality linked to social protection. 125 The IMF's approach of seeking to target the 'poor', often combined with sanctions or work obligations, is deeply problematic, however. The IMF and the World Bank advise governments to carry out targeting through a proxy means text, which uses a survey of household assets to estimate incomes. However, evidence from

Indonesia, Tanzania and Pakistan shows that this approach is highly inaccurate, often excluding over half of the intended beneficiaries with some schemes performing much worse. The exclusion errors and the targeting itself means that poor women and men working in the formal sector but on low incomes have no access to social protection in the form of financial assistance when sick, or paid maternity leave and pension provision.

#### CONCLUSION

Currently IMF macroeconomic policy advice to low and middle-income countries is gender blind and further exacerbates women's economic inequality. It fails to comprehend and address the multiple barriers that women face to fully exercise their economic rights in a world where patriarchal norms and institutions (including macroeconomic models as a whole) shape their everyday lives. Women, especially those from the poorest communities, are hit the hardest by fiscal consolidation policies which involve cutting spending on vital public services and increased tax collection demands relying on VAT as a major source of revenue. To demonstrate policy coherence, the IMF's advice to countries on tax policy should calculate the gendered distribution of the tax burden and ensure that actual tax collected as a proportion of income is progressive.

While this briefing has focused on how tax systems often put women at a disadvantage, this is just one factor among many holding women back. It is closely connected to another major obstacle to women's economic empowerment: the failure of governments to provide good quality public services which enable women to realise their rights to decent work, education, health, political participation and freedom of movement. A sound tax policy will enable

governments to increase the size of the revenue base that can then spent on public services that meet women's needs and support the realisation of their rights.

The IMF's advice on fiscal and monetary measures should assess the impacts these will have on women's access to public services and recognise that by recommending austerity measures women's unpaid care burden will not be reduced or redistributed, and therefore gender inequality will remain unchallenged.

Ultimately, the IMF's commitment to tackling gender inequality must be realised through a comprehensive approach encompassing all its areas of work. Its motivation to tackle gender inequality needs to move beyond the fact that it hinders growth to the fact that gender equality contributes to the fulfilment of women's rights. In contributing to the roll-out of progressive, gender-just policies, the IMF must switch its focus away from largely regressive indirect taxes, such as VAT, towards more progressive taxes that are directly linked to income and wealth, such as Personal Income Tax, Corporate Income Tax, Capital Gains Tax and Property Tax.



### RECOMMENDATIONS

- 1. The IMF and national governments should contribute to the creation of an enabling macroeconomic environment for women's rights by adopting an evidence-based comprehensive approach to defining, identifying and addressing how its taxation and wider policy advice impacts upon different groups of women:
- IMF tax policy advice should be based on analysis
  of the gendered impacts of the tax system in place
  and the potential consequence of changes they
  advise governments to introduce, with particular
  attention to the impacts on women from poor and
  marginalised communities.
- Where gender disaggregated data on income, expenditure and tax payments isn't collected, the IMF should offer technical assistance to governments to collect such data and use it to conduct gendered distributional analysis of tax.
- The IMF should not infringe upon the ability of governments to exercise their sovereign right to democratically determine how they raise and spend taxes.
- 2. The IMF and national governments should minimise and mitigate the regressive impacts of indirect taxes, such as VAT and taxes on the informal economy. Instead, they should commit to pursuing a progressive, gender-just approach to tax that effectively redistributes wealth and contributes to the achievement of women's rights by taxing those with the most ability to pay:
- The IMF and national governments should move away from an over-reliance on regressive taxes such as VAT and seek to eliminate their most regressive impacts. VAT should be zero-rated on the goods that are vital to the dignity, health and well-being of women and poor and marginalised households and communities.
- VAT on sanitary products should be removed.
- Governments should carry out distributional analysis
  of informal-sector taxation and ensure that they
  are progressive and contribute to the fulfilment of
  women's rights.
- Governments must effectively collect Personal and Corporate Income taxes due from economic elites, corporations and those in higher income brackets.
   The IMF needs to focus more closely on supporting governments to collect progressive taxes through its technical assistance.

- The IMF should engage in international efforts to address tax avoidance and evasion.
- National governments should maximise the potential of raising taxes progressively through Capital Gains and Property taxes and boost political will and mechanisms for collecting them.
- The IMF's new Tax Policy Assessment Framework (TPAF) must include analysis of the effect of different types of tax on equality with specific analysis of each tax's impact on gender inequality.
- 3. The IMF and national governments should commit to ensuring that tax revenue is allocated and spent in order to meet global commitments on women's rights, including women's economic rights and ending violence against women and girls. This should be done in a way that is democratic, transparent and accountable:
- Governments and the IMF should respect and support women's right to participate in decisionmaking by opening up spaces for their diversity of voices to be heard as a vital mechanism to reform the macroeconomic system so it works for all women.
- Governments must commit to dramatically increasing funds to the design and delivery of gender responsive public services, including healthcare, justice systems, education and services for survivors of violence against women and girls. These need to be accessible, available, adaptable, acceptable and accountable for all women and girls, including those from the most marginalised communities.



### REFERENCES

- ActionAid International (2017) Women as "underutilized assets": A critical review of IMF advice on female labour force participation and fiscal consolidation
- 2. IMF, (2018) How to operationalize gender issues in country work, http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2018/06/13/pp060118howto-note-on-gender P16 Para 26.
- 3. Lagarde is challenging IMF staff to stand up to pressure from corporations, elites and potentially from rich countries in the IMF who currently benefit from regressive tax policies.
- 4. IMF Managing Director Christine Lagarde in the Richard Dimbleby Lecture, London, 3 February 2014.
- IMF (2018) International Monetary Fund Factsheet: IMF Lending http://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/IMF-Lending
- 6. IMF (2018) International Monetary Fund Factsheet: IMF Surveillance, http://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/IMF-Surveillance
- See for example scholarly work published in the Journal of Feminist Economics http://www.feministeconomics.org/
- 8. This gender-blindness extends to the IMF's role in global tax forums and is by no means limited to the IMF. A case in point was the first meeting of the Platform for Collaboration on Tax (the Platform) a joint initiative between the IMF, World Bank Group, OECD and UN. Held in February 2018, the conference aimed to, "focus on the key directions for tax policy and administration needed to meet the SDGs." Yet disappointingly, any substantive discussions on the content of the SDGs and how their achievement necessarily requires a progressive and gender-just approach to taxation, was absent. This was a missed opportunity that the Platform should redress at future meetings. See: The Bretton Woods Project, March 2018, Tax Platform hosts tax and SDGs conference hold the SDGs, http://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2018/03/tax-platform-hosts-tax-sdgs-conference-hold-sdgs/
- 9. See for example, IMF, Statement by the Managing Director on the Work Program of the Executive Board, June 8 2016, part III. Cited in The Bretton Woods Project, (2017), *The IMF and Gender Equality: A compendium of macroeconomic critiques*. Chapter 1 Burgisser, E. and Nissan, S. "Positioning women's rights and gender equality in the macroeconomic policy environment." P12
- 10. http://www.imf.org/en/About, accessed 25 May 2018
- 11. IMF, (March 2015) Guidance Note for surveillance under Article IV consultation. Paragraph 81 http://www.imf.org/external/np/pp/eng/2015/031915.pdf
- 12. IMF, (2018) op. cit. Elborgh-Woytek. K et al. 2013, *Women work and the economy: macroeconomic gains from gender equity*, https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/sdn/2013/sdn1310.pdf
- 13. Klugman, J. & Melnikova, T. (2016) Unpaid Work and Care: A Policy Brief, P1 https://www.empowerwomen.org/-/media/ files/un%20women/empowerwomen/resources/hlp%20briefs/ unpaid%20work%20%20 carepolicy%20brief.pdf
- 14. The IMF research has recently articulated the need for more public spending on education and sanitation facilities to narrow gender gaps in education and better infrastructure and labour market protection to narrow gender gaps in labour force participation. http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2018/05/10/Gender-Equality-Which-Policies-Have-the-Biggest-Bang-for-the-Buck-45823
- 15. UNESCO (2014) Good policy and practice in health education: Puberty, education and menstrual hygiene management, Booklet 9, http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0022/002267/226792e.pdf, P15
- Work: How to Close the Gender Gap, http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1095796017700135, Accessed August 2018

17. Sexual violence and harassment is a prominent aspect of workers' lives – particularly women workers – around the world and sexual harassment is the most reported form. In a South African study, 77% of women reported experiencing sexual harassment at some point during their working lives. International Trade Union Confederation (ITUC), (2008) Stopping sexual harassment at work: A trade union guide.

A study in Kenya found that 90% of interviewees described sexual harassment as the most difficult problem facing women in the cut-flower sector. Jacobs, S. et al. (2015) Sexual harassment in an east African agribusiness supply chain, in *The Economic and Labour Relations Review*, Vol. 26, P393–410

Cited in ILO, (2018) Ending violence and harassment against women and men in the world of work. P24

- 18. International Labour Organisation (2018) World Employment and Social Outlook: Trends 2018 http://ilo.org/global/research/global-reports/weso/2018/WCMS\_615594/lang--en/index.htm, P2
- 19. Own-account workers are those workers who, working on their own account or with one or more partners, hold the type of job defined as a self- employed job, and have not engaged on a continuous basis any employees to work for them during the reference period.
- 20. The ILO Decent work agenda comprises four main pillars: employment creation and enterprise development; social protection; standards and rights at work; governance and social dialogue. http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---exrel/documents/publication/wcms\_172609.pdf
- World Bank Group, (2018) Women, business and the law 2018 women's financial inclusion and the law P4
- 22. World Health Organisation (2016) Violence against women http://www.who.int/en/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/violence-against-women
- 23. UN (1995) Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, UN (1979) Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women http://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CEDAW. aspx, The Maputo Protocol (2003) http://maputoprotocol.com/about-the-protocol
- 24. IMF (2018) IMF and the Sustainable Development Goals, https://www.imf.org/en/About/Factsheets/Sheets/2016/08/01/16/46/ Sustainable-Development-Goals Accessed August 2018
- 25. An IMF report published in March 2018 expressed concern about increasing debt burdens for low-income countries, due in part to falling commodity prices making it harder to service debts. Cited in Musindarwezo, D. Gender and Development Network Briefing, Realising Women's Rights, The role of public debt in Africa. P3
- 26. Staszewska, K. Bretton Woods Project (2018) Background paper, *Fiscal Consolidation and Women's Human Rights*, http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Development/IEDebt/WomenAusterity/BrettonWoodsProject.pdf. P3-4
- 27. Ortiz, I. et al. (2015) *The Decade of Adjustment: A Review of Austerity Trends 2010-2020 in 187 Countries*, http://www.social-protection.org/gimi/RessourcePDF.action?ressource.ressourceId=53192 P2-4, Authors' calculations based on the IMF's World Economic Outlook (April 2015) and United Nation's World Population Prospects: The 2010 Revision (2011)
- Wikipedia, Value-Added Tax, https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Valueadded tax
- 29. Fjeldstad,O-H and Iversen, T. (2015) The adding value of value-added tax: People are more willing to pay tax, CMI Brief Vol. 14 No. 2. https://www.cmi.no/publications/5513-the-added-value-of-value-added-tax
- As of 23/05/18 according to the Bretton Woods Project's news monitoring
- 31. The Poverty Reduction and Growth Trust (PRGT) was set up by the IMF in 2009 in order to provide concessional financing for Low-Income Countries (LICs), though the Extended Credit Facility (ECF), the Standby Credit Facility (SCF) and the Rapid Credit Facility (RCF)

- 32. New Rules for Global Finance cited in Oxfam, Development Finance International, New Rules for Global Finance, (2017) *Is IMF tax policy progressive?* Oxfam discussion paper P24
- 33. Investopedia, Value-Added Tax, https://www.investopedia.com/terms/v/valueaddedtax.asp
- 34. See A gender analysis of the impact of indirect taxes on small and medium enterprises in Vietnam (2003) cited in Capraro, C. (2014) Taxing Men and Women: Why considering gender is crucial to a fair tax system, Christian Aid.
- 35. UN, (2014) Human Rights Council Twenty-sixth session Report of the Special Rapporteur on extreme poverty and human rights, Magdalena Sepúlveda Carmona. In Latin America, on average for the poorest 20% of the population, sales tax accounts for 13.7% of their income, while only 5.8 of income for the richest 20%. P12
- 36. UNDP (2010) 'Taxation' *Gender Equality and Poverty Reduction. Issues Brief.* Issue 01 http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/gender/Gender%20and%20Poverty%20Reduction/Taxation%20English.pdf
- 37. Grown, C. and Valodia, I. (eds.) (2010) Taxation and Gender Equity A Comparative Analysis of Direct and Indirect Taxes in Developing and Developed Countries. Summarised in UNDP (2010), 'Taxation' Gender Equality and Poverty Reduction. Issues Brief. Issue 01
- 38. UNDP (2010) 'Taxation' *Gender Equality and Poverty Reduction. Issues Brief.* Issue 01 http://www.undp.org/content/dam/undp/library/gender/Gender%20and%20Poverty%20Reduction/Taxation%20English.pdf P9
- 39. ActionAid UK, #MyBodylsMine on World Mentrual Hygiene Day, https://www.actionaid.org.uk/blog/news/2018/05/24/mybodyismine-on-world-menstrual-hygiene-day
- 40. International Business Times, *Tampon tax: How does the UK compare to other countries?* https://www.ibtimes.co.uk/tampon-tax-how-does-uk-compare-other-countries-1634278 Accessed August 2018
- 41. BBC, India scraps tampon tax after campaign, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-44912742?mc\_cid=6435c15628 Accessed August 2018
- 42. IMF (2017) Fiscal Monitor: *Tackling Inequality*, http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/FM/Issues/2017/10/05/fiscal-monitor-october-2017, P8
- 43. UN Women (2015) *Progress of the world's women* 2015-2016, Transforming economies, realising rights, P102 http://progress.unwomen org/en/2015/pdf/UNW\_progressreport.pdf
- 44. UN Women (2015) op. cit. P102
- 45. See ILO 4 Pillars of decent work in endnote 20
- 46. We recognise that the poverty rate is problematic measure of poverty, as many people earn slightly over this amount but their lives are still characterised by multiple forms of poverty and human rights deprivations.
- 47. Cooke, E. et al. (2016) *The Ghana Poverty and Inequality Report,* https://www.unicef.org/ghana/Ghana\_Poverty\_and\_Inequality\_Analysis\_FINAL\_Match\_2016(1).pdf P1
- 48. Cooke, E. et al. (2016) op. cit. P2
- 49. Gender Inequality Index: http://hdr.undp.org/en/composite/GII
- 50. UN Women Global database on violence against women, http://evaw-global-database.unwomen.org/en/countries/africa/ghana
- 51. United Nations Zambia, (2015) Zambia Country Analysis Summary, http://zm.one.un.org/sites/default/files/un\_country\_analysis\_report.pdf P13
- 52. The Gini coefficient measures inequality of incomes in a population where zero represents complete equality and 1 represents complete inequality.
- 53. UN Women Global database on violence against women, http://evaw-global-database.unwomen.org/en/countries/africa/zambia

- 54. The Extended Credit Facility (ECF) was created under the Poverty Reduction and Growth Trust (PRGT) as part of a broader reform to make the Fund's financial support more flexible and better tailored to the diverse needs of low-income countries (LICs), including in times of crisis. The ECF is the Fund's main tool for providing medium-term support to LICs. http://www.imf.org/en/about/factsheets/sheets/2016/08/02/21/04/extended-credit-facility
- 55. In recent months relations between the IMF and the Zambian government have been put under strain by revelations of unreported debt. It is likely that further negotiations will be suspended until the situation has been clarified and a path forward agreed upon.
- 56. IMF, Zambia (2014) 2013 Article IV Consultation, http://www.imf. org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2016/12/31/Zambia-2013-Article-IV-Consultation-41190 P8
- IMF, Zambia (2012) Article IV Consultation, op. cit. P33; Recommendation to improve the 'performance of value-added and excise taxes ...[by] eliminating exemptions and zero-rating of products'.
- 57. IMF Zambia (2003) Article IV Consultation and Ex Post Assessment of Performance Under Fund-Supported Programs http://www.imf. org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2016/12/31/Zambia-2003-Article-IV-Consultation-and-Ex-Post-Assessment-of-Performance-Under-Fund-17557 Staff Reports P22-23
- 58. Osei-Assibey, E. (2015) Tax policy in low and middle-income countries: Increasing progressivity, combatting evasion and the role of the IMF, Ghana case study, Oxfam and Development Finance International,
- 59. A commitment to introduce VAT on fee-based financial services. IMF, Ghana: Letter of Intent, op. cit. (2011) P8
- 60. Zambia: Fifth and Sixth Reviews Under the Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility Arrangement and Request for Waiver of Nonobservance of Performance Criteria, http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/ Issues/2016/12/31/Zambia-Fifth-and-Sixth-Reviews-Under-the-Poverty-Reduction-and-Growth-Facility-Arrangement-21096 P23
- 61. One reference to a role for 'more effective use of property taxes to increase revenue mobilisation,' IMF, Zambia (2012) Article IV Consultation op. cit. P33
- 62.A recommendation in 2017 that 'priority should be given to cleaning the taxpayer database, strengthening tax-auditing capacity, and enhancing the monitoring of high-income taxpayers'. IMF, Article IV consultation 2017 http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/ Issues/2017/10/25/Zambia-2017-Article-IV-Consultation-Press-Release-Staff-Report-and-Statement-by-the-45358 P18
- 63. UN Women (2015) op. cit. P102
- 64. ILO, (2018) World Employment Social Outlook, Trends for Women 2018, http://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---dgreports/---dcomm/---publ/documents/publication/wcms\_619577.pdf P8
- 65. IMF, Zambia: 2005 Article IV Consultation, Third Review Under the Three-Year Arrangement Under the Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility, Appendix I, P48 http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2016/12/31/Zambia-2005-Article-IV-Consultation-Third-Review-Under-the-Three-Year-Arrangement-Under-the-18861
- 66. ActionAid Ghana, Adaboo-Azeem, V. and Adamtey, N, *Making taxes work for women*, forthcoming
- 67. ActionAid Zambia, *Tax and local rights program research report*,
- 68. Osei-Assibey, E.(2015) op. cit. P13
- 69. ActionAid Ghana. op. cit. Forthcoming
- 70. ActionAid Ghana, op. cit. Forthcoming
- 71. SEATINI and Oxfam, (2017) Taxation in Uganda, review and analysis of national and local government performance, opportunities and challenges, P15

- 72. For instance, the effective tax rate on a chicken was 10 times the rate on a head of cattle. Bahiigwa, G. et al. (2004) *Rural taxation in Uganda: Implications for growth, income distribution, government revenue and poverty reduction.*
- 73. Prichard, W. and van den Boogaard, V. (2015) Norms, Power and the Socially Embedded Realities of Market Taxation in Northern Ghana P18
- 74. Oxfam, et al. (2017) *Is IMF tax policy progressive?* Oxfam discussion paper, P16
- 75. In the first 18 days of May 2018 alone the IMF was reported to promote introductions or increases to VAT or removing exemptions to VAT rates in 10 countries, Bretton Woods Project news monitoring.
- 76. For example Bird, R. and Gendron, P. (2007) *The VAT in developing and transitional countries*, Cambridge University Press.
- Jimenez, J. et al. (2010) *Tax gap and equity in Latin America and the* Caribbean
- 77. The most in depth is Grown, C. and Valodia, I. (eds.) (2010) *Taxatior* and *Gender Equity: A Comparative Analysis of Direct and Indirect Taxes* in Developing and Developed Countries
- 78. As a working paper the contents do not officially represent the views of the IMF and so may not lead to any change in the conventional tax policy advice given in Fund operations.
- 79. IMF Working Paper, Peralta-Alva, Adrian. (2018) *The Macroeconomic and Distributional Implications of Fiscal Consolidations in Low-income Countries*, http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2018/06/22/The-Macroeconomic-and-Distributional-Implications-of-Fiscal-Consolidations-in-Low-income-46011 P5
- 80. The Gini coefficient measures inequality of incomes in a population where zero represents complete equality and 1 represents complete inequality. Martinez-Vazquez, J et al. (2014). The Impact of Tax and Expenditure Policies on Income Distribution, Evidence from a Large Panel of Countries, Cited in Oxfam et al. (2017) op. cit. P17
- 81. UN Women, (2015) Progress of the World's Women
- 82. The IMF has also done analysis of the impact of changes to the labor tax wedge in Argentina on female labour force participation, IMF, 2017, Selected Issues P80-82 the focus of this analysis is not however to improve the distribution of taxes to make it fairer for women, but to increase labour force participation and reduce the gender wage gap.
- 83. IMF Country Report No. 18/64, February 15 2018, Nigeria: Selected Issues https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2018/03/07/Nigeria-Selected-Issues-45700 P23
- 84. IMF Country Report, (2018) Nigeria: Selected Issues, op cit, P25
- 85. The Bretton Woods Project, December 2017, *IMF and Bank "intensifying" tax work: Possible progress or consolidating control?* http://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2017/12/imf-bank-intensifying-tax-work-possible-progress-consolidating-control/ Accessed May 2018.
- 86. IMF, 2014, Spillovers in international corporate taxation, P 7. Figure 1
- 87. ActionAid, (2016) *Making tax work for women's rights*, https://www.actionaid.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/actionaid\_briefing\_making\_tax\_work\_for\_womens\_rights.pdf P5
- 88. IMF (2014) The Caribbean and the IMF Building a Partnership for the Future, by Christine Lagarde, Managing Director, https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2015/09/28/04/53/sp062714
- 89. Christian Aid, (2009) *One size fits all? IMF tax policy in sub-Saharan Africa*, P10 https://www.christianaid.org.uk/sites/default/files/2017-08/one-size-fits-all-imf-tax-africa-april-2009\_0.pdf
- 90. UNCTAD, (2015) World Investment Report, P200
- 91. IMF, (2015) Base erosion, profit shifting and developing countries. IMF Working Paper P20. Table 6
- 92. Femnet has done significant work to highlight the gendered impacts of illicit financial flows, http://femnet.org/2016/08/illicit-financial-flows-aredetrimental-to-the-lives-of-african-women-and-girls/

- 93. Based on interviews with Ugandan Revenue Authority officials, Kangave, J. et al. (2016) Boosting revenue collection through taxing high net worth individuals: the case of Uganda, ICTD working paper 45, P12
- 94. In the financial year 2013/2014 only 5% of directors of companies remitted income tax, with some remitting as little as Shs.15,000 (approximately US\$5.38), for that year. Based on interviews with Ugandan Revenue Authority officials, Kangave, J. et al. (2016) *op cit,* P20
- 95. Before the unit was established, the LTO collected only USD390,000 from wealthy individuals in FY 2014/2015. Within less than a year of its establishment (by June 2016), the unit had collected over USD5.5 million in rental tax, Personal Income Tax, VAT and stamp duty.
- Kangave, J. et al. ICTD (2018) *Taxing High Net Worth Individuals:*Lessons from the Ugandan Revenue Authority Experience, Summary Brief 14.
- 96. 'Making tax work for women's rights', Panel event, IMF and WB Spring Meetings April 2017, http://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2017/04/making-tax-work-womens-rights/
- 97. Specifically this sentence 'These principles shall respect the domestic social and political policies of members,' The concept of IMF neutrality has been discussed at length in academia e.g. Swedberg, R. (1986) *The doctrine of economic neutrality of the IMF and the World Bank* https://ideas.repec.org/a/sae/joupea/v23y1986i4p377-390.html
- 98. Tax morale is defined as the motivation of a country's citizens to paying taxes. Factors behind tax morale include confidence in the government to spend tax revenues well and confidence that others in society are paying their taxes as legally obligated and they will face justice if they are found to be avoiding or evading tax.
- 99. Oxfam et al. (2017) op. cit. P19
- 100. The Guardian, (2018) *Richest 1% on target to own two-thirds of all wealth by 2030* https://www.theguardian.com/business/2018/apr/07/global-inequality-tipping-point-2030
- 101. IDS Policy briefing, (2016) Redistributing Unpaid Care Work Why Tax Matters for Women's Rights
- 102. Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations, (2010) Gender and Land Rights http://www.fao.org/docrep/012/al059e/ al059e00.pdf P1
- 103. The Republic of Uganda Bureau of Statistics and ICF International (2012) Uganda Demographic and Health Survey, 2011, https:// dhsprogram.com/pubs/pdf/FR264/FR264.pdf cited in ActionAid (2017) Double Jeopardy, P17.
- 104. UNDP (2015) Uganda Country Gender Assessment, http://www.ug.undp.org/content/uganda/en/home/library/womens\_empowerment/ UGANDACOUNTRYGENDERASSESSMENT.html. cited in in ActionAid (2017) Double Jeopardy, P19.
- International Solutions Group and Ayamga, A. ActionAid International, (2017) Ghana Country Report, (http://powerproject actionaid.org/P40
- 106. Kangave, J. et al. (2016) op cit. The study does not propose a threshold for high net worth individuals (HNWIs). The study refers to these individuals variously as wealthy individuals, potential HNWIs, economic elites and affluent individuals. Apart from designating HNWIs as large taxpayers, there Uganda Revenue Authority has no definition or criterion that determines what makes one qualify to be a HNWI. The Large Taxpayers' Office defines large taxpayers as including the top fifty individuals based on tax contribution, and all taxpayers whose average annual tax contribution exceeds Shs.4 billion.
- 107. Based on interviews with Ugandan Revenue Authority officials Kangave, J. et al, (2016) op cit, P11
- 108. Alstadsæter, A. et al. (2017) Who Owns the Wealth in Tax Havens? Macro Evidence and Implications for Global Inequality, cited in Keen, M, and Brumby, J. https://blogs.imf.org/2018/02/13/game-changers-and-whistle-blowers-taxing-wealth/?utm\_medium=email&utm\_source=govdelivery Accessed July 2018

- Zucman, G, (2014) Taxing across Borders: Tracking Personal Wealth and Corporate Profits, http://gabriel-zucman.eu/files/ Zucman2014JEP.pdf
- 110. Mick Keen at the IMF has recently written about how tax systems can assist in tackling excessive increases in wealth inequality including through taxing high net worth individuals and property taxes https://blogs.imf.org/2018/02/13/game-changers-and-whistle-blowers-taxing-wealth/?utm\_medium=email&utm\_source=govdelivery Accessed September 2018
- 111. Monkam, M. and Moore, M. (2015) How a property tax would benefit Africa https://www.africaresearchinstitute.org/newsite/publications/property-tax-benefit-africa/ Accessed September 2018
- 112. For instance the work of Femnet on Illicit Financial Flows, http://femnet.org/, Mae Buenaventura of the Asian People's Movement on Debt and Development, https://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2017/04/imf-gender-equality/ and the work of feminist economists such as Elson, D; https://www.taxjustice.net/2015/05/05/why-gender-equality-requiresmore-tax-revenue/ and Stotskey, J. 1997, 'Gender bias in tax systems' Tax Notes International June 9 P1913 23
- IMF Fiscal Monitor, Tackling Inequality, October 2017 http:// www.imf.org/en/Publications/FM/Issues/2017/10/05/fiscal-monitoroctober-2017, P37
- 114. UN (1995) Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action, UN (1979) Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women
- 115. IMF, (2018) How to operationalize gender issues in country work, http://www.imf.org/en/Publications/Policy-Papers/Issues/2018/06/13/pp060118howto-note-on-gender
- 116. BWP, (2017) IMF approves new Jordan loan, https://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2017/01/imf-approves-new-jordan-loan/
- 117. IMF, (2018) How to operationalize gender issues in country work, P7
- 118. Government Spending Watch and Oxfam, (2013) Putting Progress at Risk.
- 119. IMF Working Paper, (2016) Stotsky, J. et al. Sub-Saharan Africa: A Survey of Gender Budgeting Efforts https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2016/wp16152.pdf
- 120. IMF DataMapper, Gender Budgeting Indicator, http://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/GRB\_dummy@GD/gbtier\_1/gbtier\_2/gb\_othersource/UGA
- 121. ActionAid Ghana, (2018) op. cit. Forthcoming
- 122. The survey was limited in the detail so it is not always possible to disaggregate the responses by gender, or to specify exactly which water, sanitation, health and education-related services are being referred to and what they exclude. When individuals responded that they were able to access services for free this might exclude some hidden costs such as books and uniforms for school
- 123. AA Zambia, Tax and local rights program research report forthcoming
- 124. ActionAid International, (2018) Framework 2018: Gender Responsive Public Services, http://www.actionaid.org/publications/framework-2018-gender-responsive-public-services.
- 125. Kidd, S. (2018) *Pro-poor or anti-poor? The World Bank and IMF's approach to social protection*, http://www.brettonwoodsproject.org/2018/03/pro-poor-anti-poor-world-bank-imfs-approach-social-protection/
- 126. Kidd, S. (2018) op. cit.

ActionAid is an international charity that works with women and girls living in poverty. Our dedicated local staff are helping end violence against women and girls and changing lives, for good. We won't stop until women and girls are out of danger, out of poverty and on track to create the future they want.

## IMF DOCUMENTS COVERED IN THE RESEARCH

Ghana documents found here: https://www.imf.org/en/Countries/GHA

Heavily Indebted Poor Country Initiative; 2001, 2002, 2018, Article IV consultations/report; 2007, 2008, 2014, Extended Credit Facility Reviews and Requests; 2010- 2018, Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility (PRGF); 2001 – 2009, Poverty Reduction Strategy Papers; 2000 – 2012

Zambia documents found here: http://www.imf.org/en/Countries/ZMB

Extended Credit Facility Reviews; 2010, 2011, Article IV Consultations; 2004, 2007, 2012, 2014, 2015, 2017, Poverty Reduction and Growth Facility Reviews; 2004, 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009, Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper Reports; 2004, 2005, 2007

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This briefing was written by Rachel Sharpe for ActionAid. It draws on the research and experience of ActionAid staff and partners. The author is very grateful to the following people who helped to bring it to completion: Soren Ambrose, Margaret Brew-Ward, Emma Burgisser, Lila Cabellero, Elena Ghizzo, Musonda Kabinga, Mairi MacRae, Neelaanjana Mukhia, Rachel Noble, Kate Samuelson, Valentina Savioli, Kasia Staszewska, Kasia Szeniawska and Lee Webster

Report designed by Anna Patience

Cover photo: A female trader pictured in a market in Mozambique.

Ernanio Mandlate/KISAI/ActionAid

October 2018

**ActionAid** 

33-39 Bowling Green Lane London EC1R OBJ

www.actionaid.org.uk



@ActionAidUK



ActionAidUK



@ActionAidUK

ActionAid is a charitable company limited by guarantee and registered in England and Wales (company number 01295174).

England and Wales charity number 274467, Scottish charity number SC045476.

Registered Office 33-39 Bowling Green Lane, London EC1R 0BJ.